

Call to Order Jerry Corn called the meeting to order at 1:02 p.m.

Roll call 8 Councilors in attendance.

Consent Agenda Minutes from April 2022 were voted on and approved.

Gratitude: Jerry Corn, Steve Morris, and Bill Rector all expressed gratitude.

Update Reports

NOTE: Oral reports are summarized here. Written reports, links, and handouts are in the Attachment. A list of those not submitting reports is included in the attachment.

Rose Villa Management Report (Tina Moullet)

COVID Update

- As of May 2, 2022, masks are no longer required

Madrona Grove Building Completion

- Staff move on May 18.
- Residents will receive information about who is moving and where they are moving to.
- Madrona Grove Residents move on June 1.
- Move-day is an “all staff hands on deck” approach.
- June 1 service changes:
 - On moving day, staff will prioritize essential services:
Reception, Food & Beverage, Health Services, emergency response, etc.
 - On moving day, non-essential services will be paused and rescheduled (i.e., non-urgent work orders, housekeeping, meetings, etc.)
- Thank you for your understanding! It will take a lot of people to make this move, so we appreciate your support to assign as many staff as possible to this effort.

Resiliency Action Plan Update

- What is resiliency planning?
- For Rose Villa, our Resiliency Action Plan is designed to identify potential hazards and threats to our community
- Community risk and occupancy focused (buildings and property)
- Not a people-focused plan; see the Emergency Response Plan in the red binder
- Naturally occurring event or disaster or human caused, including environmental

- Establish adaptation and mitigation plans
- Prevention
- Response and recovery
- Establish recovery plan
- Rapid assessment, reporting, and continuity of operations. Example: Do we have water and power? Are the buildings safe and habitable?
- Rose Villa staff and the Green Hammer team remain in the discovery and documentation phase of the project.
- The next phase will be the analysis, ideation, and planning phases of the project.
- Resident participation is needed during this phase.
- Residents will be asked for participation, but probably not before the end of June.

Staff Update

- Grey Davis has accepted the role of Community Relations Coordinator!
- This position provides support to community activities, events, trips, and other opportunities.
- Demand has grown and continues to grow, so we are shifting staffing to meet the needs of the community.
- This is not a new or additional position.
- Hours for this work are being shifted away from the Courtesy Services department and will be backfilled by Beth Knoll and Lindsey Steward-DeMars for the time being.
- Making this shift will also support our community outreach program and other efforts that were on hold due to COVID.
- Fun fact: Did you know we used to routinely take a bus of resident volunteers to the Oregon Food Bank? I hope we can get back to doing that and more!
- The Director of Strategic Operations position is close to being filled! We had many strong and skilled candidates apply and interview. This position will provide support to the Facilities Operations and IT departments as well as to the Food & Beverage department once they get oriented (that department receives a lot of support from Facilities staff due to equipment maintenance).
- Alex Nemeth will continue to be the Facilities Operations Manager to the Building Operations, Grounds, EVS, Renovations, and IT teams. He will report to the person in the new position.

Questions were asked (and answered) about the following: safety issues in the Resiliency Plan; resident participation in the Plan; definition of resiliency; how residents will be selected. Tina expressed concern for communication between staff and residents and is hopeful that this issue can be resolved soon. In particular, both Jerry Corn and Steve Morris expressed their concern about residents understanding various staff job responsibilities. They encouraged Tina not only to post an organizational chart, but to also have a graphic representation of job responsibilities so that residents were clear on whom to call with specific issues.

RVI Board Meeting (Jerry Corn)

Last meeting on April 28. Reviewed the audit report of finances. The auditor said that Rose Villa is in “fine shape” to the end of the year. Also reviewed the upcoming moves for MG and Phase III residents, Buddy Circles, and plans to hire a new IT Project Manager. The Board will have a committee to work with Rose Villa staff on resiliency. Board meeting minutes will be put on Touchtown. A presentation will be given to residents this summer. The Board also approved changes in staff. Jerry noted that the Board is changing some of its committees to clarify their functions for residents. This summer, the Administration will present the Phase 3 and Childhood Development Center budgets in great detail, and answer questions. Members of our Administrative Team may be asked to do consultations from outside organizations. A limit of \$50K is designed to limit the size of a consultation so it does not excessively refocus the Administrator's time away from Rose Villa. He also noted, due to the lack of a CFO, there will be restrictions on signing authority and consultations authority to a limit of \$50,000.

Council Community Health Committee (Jerry Corn):

Now an “Ad Hoc” committee. Committee did not meet in April but will reconvene if needed.

Ready Force (Steve Morris)

Updated Neighborhood directories will be in resident cubbies today. On Friday, Alex Nemeth and Steve will check locations where emergency materials are stored. They are looking at evacuation plans for multi-story buildings.

Events Committee (Gretchen Holden)

The situation is much improved. Grey Davis has been reassigned to full-time duty with Events. Residents are urged to sign up for bus trips.

Madrona Grove (Lois Weathers)

See report in Attachment

The Foundation (Elliot McIntire)

Elliot reminded us of the upcoming Cinco de Mayo Trivia contest and advised us all to participate.

Treasurer: Holiday Fund and RV Association Budget (Paul Wathen)

Three reports in Attachment

Green Team (Jean Lofy)

The Green Team conducted a Climate Change Attitudinal Survey in April. Nearly 60% of residents responded, most of them being alarmed or concerned about the effects climate change. A large percentage also favored both individual and institutional action to mitigate or adapt to climate change. Following the survey results, approximately 40 people gathered to discuss its implications. A small group is working on a proposal to come to the Council in June. The survey data and comments can be found on *rvillagers.org* under Quick Links or under the Green Team

We also celebrated Earth Week with a variety of activities including a bird walk, bake sale, a webinar on Saving Nature, and short films. In addition 74 of us attended a zoom presentation on Climate Change with Dr. Philip Mote from OSU. A recording of Dr. Mote's presentation can be found on *rvillagers.org*.

Agenda - New Business

Volunteer Appreciation Event (Bill Rector)

The team will meet next week. They received an estimate of costs from Rose Villa Food and Beverage but are asking for a \$400 contingency fund, if needed. The Volunteer event will be held in mid to late August and will be a "heavy" lunch.

Agenda – Continued Business

Holiday Gift Fund (Cindy Brown)

Cindy explained that any changes as to how the fund monies are distributed to employees will be tabled for a year or two. This is due to the new residents moving in and will give them a chance to understand the current system, meet the Rose Villa staff, and then help us decide best path forward.

ByLaws and Procedures Review Advisory Committee (Louise Williams)

Louise reported that the committee is working with members of the Communications Committee to develop ideas on best ways to communicate changes to residents.

Ad hoc 501(c)(3) Incorporation Committee (Cindy Brown)

This group was formed to assess the idea and evaluate the pros and cons of incorporating the Resident Council as a non-profit group. This idea has been tabled for the present time.

Rose Villa EV Charging Ad hoc committee (Gretchen Holden)

Gretchen reported that the group was not meeting any longer as they had submitted their proposal to the Council and then to RV management. Jerry suggested that Tina had responded to that proposal by putting the issue on the “back burner” during the upcoming move. Jerry said that the group needs to meet and come back to the Resident Council with ideas to address Tina’s comments.

Let’s Talk (Marilyn Gottschall)

Members of the *Let’s Talk* Committee, in conversation with the Resident Council Executive Committee, have gleaned the following concerns from the *Let’s Talk* event and would like the Resident Council to forward them to appropriate campus committees and staff members. We would expect that those committees would, at a minimum, respond to the Resident Council regarding their action plans.

1. Community Health Committee, Safety Committee, Erin Cornell

TASK: address need for aid/services to independent residents

- Need for more clarity on the availability of services for independent residents (suggestion: refer to [“Mike’s Unofficial Guide to On-Campus Medical Care at RV”](#) available at rvillagers.org)
- Resident perception of a huge gap in support services on campus given that residents have more emergencies as they age
- Improved way-finding mechanisms
- Clarification needed on the implications of the “Good Samaritan” protocol
- Hold regular information sessions

2. Events, the Foundation, MaryHelen Clausing

TASK: respond to request for additional services

- Recommendation for more mental health services and/or programming

3. Ready Force

TASK: develop plan/timeframe to provide needed services

- Regarding emergency preparation:
 - Demonstrations and preparation practice, fire drills
 - Published evacuation plans

4. Green Team

TASK: Bring proposal to RC for an RV Inc., Climate Action Plan

- Encourage more proactive stance on part of RV Inc., for climate and environmental preparedness

5. Communications Committee

TASK: report on Admin’s response to requested new communication vehicles; report on plan for addressing resident/staff misunderstandings

- Resident perceptions of staff (shared with RC Exec. Committee)
- Better resident-management communication needed: new vehicles
- Better and more informative organization charts needed
- Better information needed re: new hires
- More comprehensive searchable information system needed
- Resident Handbook needs to be indexed
- More effective work order tracking

6. Food and Beverage

TASK: report on changes in information; plans for Heirloom

- Information on costs, sourcing, nutrition, quality needed
- Concerns about dining locations when Phase III arrives; residents want input

7. iDream

TASK: Develop a proactive plan for education and celebration of diversity

- Address ways in which differences that DO exist on our campus, i.e., ethnic and religious minorities, gay/lesbian/queer, etc., can be better understood by the group as a whole.
- Educate to minimize subtle and/or unconscious “othering”

8. Welcome Committee/Connecting Neighborhoods/Grey Davis

Task: Integrate suggestions into current plans

- Include “solo” move-ins into Phase III plans
- Develop post Phase III orientation plans
- Gathering spaces needed in many classic cottage neighborhoods
- Focus on using Schroeder common areas for all
- Integration into community life is hindered by lack of staff focusing on this effort
- Work with IT to anticipate needs for all-community communication

9. Resident Council

TASK: Advocate and report on behalf of residents for the following:

- More transparency needed re: budgeting, long-term and specific, i.e., Child Development Center
- More collaboration with administration needed across the board; utilization of resident skills and experience
- Access to 5-year, 10-year long range planning
- Expanded access needed to meetings
- More flow of information between Board and residents needed
- Resident perceptions of staff (shared with CommCom)

Announcements and Updates

Suggestion Box: None

Announcements: None

Open Forum No comments or questions

Upcoming Meetings:

- Next Resident Forum: Tuesday, May 17, 2022 at 2:30 pm
- Next Executive Committee meeting: Friday, May 20, 2022, 10:30 am
- Next Council Meeting: Monday, June 6, 2022 at 1:00 pm

Staff Members in Attendance: Tina Moullet

Residents in Attendance: about 25

Council Members in Attendance 8

P	Jerry Corn, Chair	P	Steve Morris (G#4)	P	Joncile Martin, Secretary
P	Bill Rector, Past Chair	P	Louise Williams (G#5)	P	Paul Wathen, Treasurer
P	Cindy Brown, Vice Chair	P	Jackie West (G#6)	p	Elliot McIntire, Foundation Rep
A	Ann Watt (G#1)	P	Suzanne Townsen (G#7)	P	Jean Coberly, Archivist
P	Felicia Kongable (G#2)	P	Julia Layden (G #8)	A	Lois Weathers, MG Liaison
P	Gretchen Holden (G#3)	P	Bonny Groshong (G#9)		

Group Reports

Send to joncilem@gmail.com or RVRACouncil@gmail.com by the Sunday prior to the Council meeting (first Monday of each month).

Councilor Reports on Resident Groups

Group 1: Ann Watt **Health, Wellness, and Safety**

Wellness: Rene Swar

Ready Force: Steve Morris

UNA-USA: Kay Schmerber

Council Safety Committee: Mayo Marsh

Group 2: Felicia Kongable

Spiritual Well-Being

Friendship Corps: Lois Weathers

Solarium Worship: Bud Robinson

United Christian Fellowship: Jackie West

Group 3: Gretchen Holden

Communication

Library: Jean Coberly

Events: On and off Campus: Gretchen Holden

Communications Committee: Marilyn Gottschall

Group 4: Louise Williams

Service

Volunteer Recognition: Bill Rector

Employee Holiday Gift Fund: Dori Jones

Treasure House: Judie Hansen and Jennifer Allen

Group 5: Steve Morris

Outdoor Activities

Community Garden: Dave Dobak

Tuesday Market: Carolyn Bailey

Group 6: Jackie West

On Campus Activities

Hearing Support : Mary Deane Smith

Rose Villa Choir: Miranda Manners and Andrea Drury

Group 7: Sue Townsen

Hospitality

Welcome Committee: Susan Hyne

Council Pet Committee: Sue Townsen

Food Think Tank: Pam Horan

Group 8: Julia Layden

Sustainable Living

Green Team: Jean Lofy and Marilyn Gottschall

Group 9: Bonny Groshong

Leisure Activities

Sewing and Quilting Studio: Pam Duren

Woodshop: Tom Wilcox

Readers Theater: Byron Windhorst

Attachment (Written reports) May 2022

Employee Holiday Gift Fund (Dori Jones)

The Holiday Fund is discussing a goal to develop an employee appreciation program.

Events (Gretchen Holden)

Improvement continues to be seen in the number and type of events being offered and the number of residents participating.

A most noteworthy development is that Grey Davis now devotes all of his time to events. He writes, "I will be able to work with much more forethought and in a longer-term sense." Grey will continue to cover breaks and fill in when people are sick or on vacation. Grey welcomes suggestions for movie nights in July and August.

Residents are encouraged to sign up for bus trips.

Friendship Corps (Lois Weathers)

Due to the recent Covid cases, and as long as there is ongoing uncertainty, Marianna Iverson has requested that all Friendship Corps volunteers first check with her at x3276, or with other MG staff, prior to arriving at MG. The usual screening and temp checks before entering MG remain ongoing.

Hearing Support Group (Mary Deane Smith)

One of the most difficult challenges for someone with a hearing loss is to stay involved in community. Some members of our Hearing Support Group have been researching different companies in order to find an app that displays spoken words in print on personal cell phones and iPads.

Also at our next meeting on Friday, May 6, we'll be discussing over-the-counter hearing aids and daily difficulties we encounter in various hearing situations.

Holiday Employee Gift Fund (Dori Jones)

The group is discussing a goal to develop an employee appreciation program

Library (Jean Coberly and Cathy Schar)

Because of Patrick Mizelle, one of your top Library Angels, residents in April were able to locate and take home 230 CD's and books. Recently Patrick upgraded the visuals for our

checkout process; he also puts books face out whenever there's shelf room, adding to the attractiveness of walking into our Library.

Madrona Grove Liaison (Lois Weathers)

Alert! New volunteer opportunity for Madrona Grove! Jo Berry, who faithfully maintains the greeting card hallway display in South Main, has a large stock of donated repurposed cards and post cards. She has come up with the wonderful idea of using these colorful cards for residents in Madrona Grove. She needs volunteers who would assist her with both addressing the cards and including handwritten notes of encouragement. One unique idea discussed was to have such a card taped to the doors of resident rooms in the new Madrona Grove on moving day to welcome them all as they step into their new homes for the first time. **Moving day for Madrona Grove is planned for June 1.** Please call Jo at x3150 to help make this grand and loving idea happen—and, hopefully, continue sending cards into Madrona Grove on an ongoing basis.

Marianna Iverson, Activity and Volunteer Coordinator for MG, is delighted to share that she has been able to reinstate Horticultural Therapy into MG twice a month using the same therapist MG residents grew to love prior to the pandemic.

Friday, June 3 is an important date to get on your calendar. If there is no Covid threat on that day, there will be a gala community-wide event to say, "Farewell to the old Madrona Grove." Time and details still to be decided. Watch for flyer.

Pet Committee (Sue Townsen)

Met with one resident regarding safety issue.

Potluck Committee (Sue Townsen)

Not meeting. Needs a new chairman.

Ready Force (Steve Morris)

Neighborhood Directory Updates for Red Emergency Binders

Updated neighborhood directories were prepared in April for independent living residents, and Resident Services distributed those in cubbies on May 2.

Tour of Emergency Supplies/Equipment

We have a tour scheduled for Friday, May 6, with Alex Nemeth to review what emergency supplies and equipment are stored - and where they are stored. This will include: two large totes with wheels that contain disaster supplies, hurricane water filter, and emergency water.

Multi-Story Building Evacuation

The Steering Committee is working on options to evacuate our multi-story buildings in a scenario where there is no power and emergency responders are not available. A summary of building evacuation scenarios follows.

Multi-Story Building Evacuation Scenarios

In North Main, we do have two Stryker Evacuation Chairs to evacuate mobility-limited residents down the stairs, but residents have not been trained in their use, and there are questions as to whether most residents would be able to safely operate one of these. A training video for these can be found at:

<https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=twWnGUE-4ns>

Thinking through different North Main evacuation scenarios, there may be only one, or possibly two, scenarios where resident-assisted stair evacuation would be wise. In most cases, it would not be a good idea. We believe the most likely North Main evacuation scenarios would be:

1. Planned Evacuation with Power: Example: the wildfire/smoke situation we had in 2020. In that case, when the administration recommended evacuation, elevators had power, so getting out of buildings was not an issue. What to do once you were out of the building - where to go and how to get there - were the issues.
2. Planned Evacuation with No Power: Example-our ice storm situation. North Main actually did have power in the ice storm, but if it had not, and if people with mobility issues had needed to be evacuated from North Main to a warm hotel room, then the option of getting help from Clackamas Fire would have been available (and/or help from RV staff).
3. Evacuation in the case of a building fire: this is a non-disaster scenario where Clackamas Fire will arrive within 3-4 minutes. Some of the thinking around this scenario has been that if the fire is fast moving, then it would be helpful if residents could be evacuated faster without waiting for Clackamas Fire. I have concerns about that: We probably would not be able to evacuate many people at all in the 3-4 minutes it would take Clackamas Fire to arrive; and a fast moving fire is dangerous, and potential resident rescuers would have to assess the danger to themselves

before going into a building with a rapidly moving fire. (CERT training rule 1: assess safety before acting, so you don't become a victim yourself.)

4. A major earthquake occurs which takes out power and makes first responders unavailable. This could be looked at in at least three scenarios:

a. North Main sustains relatively minor damage. This is quite possible since it was built recently and earthquake codes were upgraded. In this scenario, sheltering in place would probably be the best plan - not evacuation. If people with mobility issues had a supply of water and food - and were prepared with 2-bucket toilets (and, if needed, support bars for easier toilet use) and, if needed, emergency power (e.g., for a CPAP) then they would be able to shelter in place for some period of time. The key requirement for sheltering in place is to be sure people have access to water, food, sanitation, and emergency power.

b. North Main sustains major structural damage. This is a difficult scenario where it would not be safe for resident rescuers to enter the building. People who cannot exit on their own would need to shelter in place until experts with the right equipment arrived.

c. North Main sustains enough damage to where evacuation makes sense: This is a tricky judgement call: if the building sustains enough damage to cause concern about sheltering in place, but little enough structural damage such that it appears to be safe for resident rescuers to enter the building and help others to evacuate, then it makes sense for resident-rescuers to help mobility-challenged residents to evacuate (assuming residents have the right equipment and training).

d. North Main sustains relatively minor damage and residents are sheltering in place. But then a fire breaks out, and an evacuation is needed and first responders are still not available. In that scenario, residents would have to assess the risk, and if the risk was acceptable, then resident-rescuers would help people evacuate (assuming they had the right equipment and training). As in scenario 3, a multi-story building that is on fire may not be safe to enter.

Of all the above scenarios, 4c and possibly 4d seem like the only scenarios where resident-assisted evacuation would be the right thing to do. In most scenarios, resident assisted evacuation down stairs would probably not be a good idea. Given that - how much focus should we have on preparation for resident-assisted stair evacuation?

Possible options:

- * Use video based training (like the video I linked to in an earlier email) and stop there - Use video training together with hands-on practice drills (probably with help from Clackamas Fire)

- * Do either of the above while also working with staff to get more evacuation chairs purchased and installed.
- * Explore entirely different approaches to stair evacuation.

Reader's Theatre (Byron Windhorst)

Gretchen Holden reported that the Reader's Theatre is regrouping and looking to do something for the Employee Holiday Gift Event.

Rose Villa Choir (Miranda Manners and Andrea Drury)

The Rose Villa Choir met on April 8 and April 15, 2022. We were asked to not meet on April 22 and 29 due to some COVID infections among independent living residents. We hope to resume choir practice on May 6.

On April 18, Andrea and Miranda met with Jerry Corn, Council Chair, and Paul Wathen, Council Treasurer, to discuss budgeted financial support for the choir - either through the Council's reserves or through Rose Villa, Inc's budget. We haven't yet heard back on this.

Safety (Mayo Marsh and Helen Lyons)

- Campus signage for Emergency Responders
 - Clackamas County has a GPS-capable 911 system per Tina.
 - Awaiting more information
- Main Entrance at South Main was ordered by Sales
 - Sign is on the glass above South Main entry
 - Ante-room between both sliding doors is well lit at night
- Stair and handrail issues
 - Bid on tread lighting from Beck Electric is due.
 - Condition of handrails across campus is being evaluated.
 - Handrail wraps for summer reminded
- Emergency evacuation of multi-level buildings problem solving has begun: North Main, South Main, Garden Grove, The Oaks, Schroeder Lofts
 - Similar to Madrona Grove evacuation issue.

Treasure House (Judie Hansen and Jennifer Allen)

Since we still have six days of April sales, I am unable to report the total sales. We had no Sneak Peeks, closed one day due to snow, and did have a two day Attic Treasures Sale. In general, sales in the store have dropped dramatically and we suspect this relates to the River Road construction confusion and the increased cost of living for food and gas, so there is less retail therapy. Jennifer Allen and Judie Hansen had a tour of the new

Treasure House space in Schroeder Lofts so they can begin their space planning in earnest. The next Attic Treasures Boutique is May 12 and 13 in the Club Room with a theme of **May Magic Mart**.

United Christian Fellowship (Jackie West)

Zoom Vesper services were held each Sunday in April and also on Good Friday. The speakers were Rev. LouAnn Pickering, Episcopalian; Rev. Carl Martin, Methodist; Deacon Tom Dooley, Catholic; Rev. Phillip Steckmann, Conservative Baptist and on Good Friday, Rev. Bill Cunitz, United Church of Christ..

The Prayer Group met twice and the Bible Study Group met on Tuesdays except for the last one of the month, because of Covid.

The UCF Executive committee is planning to begin in-person vespers on May 15. It will also be on Zoom.

Welcome Committee (Susan Hyne)

Orientation sessions were held for Welcome Circle Leads/Co-Leads and Welcome Circle volunteers. More than 65+ volunteers have joined 10 Welcome Circles.

Phase 3 residents will be assigned to Welcome Circles when their 60-day letters are sent (approximately mid May).

New/Future Residents: A couple and a single are scheduled to move in May; another unit has been sold. One unit is open.

Wellness (Rene Swar)

I am slowly bringing back some live hybrid classes. A brand-new Zoom set up is being installed in the fitness studio, so that residents can come to the class or participate at home. Watch soon for information on Yoga and Zumba coming back to campus.

The pool and hot tub boilers have been down, thus closing the pool for a couple of weeks. The repairs are happening, and I appreciate your patience as we work our way through this process.

Jefferson Gunter, PCC Exercise Science intern, is offering free personal training for Spring term and will be conducting fitness testing with me on Tuesday, May 17, from 1:00 – 2:30 p.m. and Thursday, May 19, from 12:00 – 2:00 p.m. Mary Loftin, PCC Gerontology intern, will be hosting a brain aerobics class in June. Watch for more details soon.

Woodshop (Tom Wilcox)

We recently have had three residents join the Woodshop team and all of them are women. There are a lot of fun things that anyone can do, and we welcome those who are new to woodworking. We are working on some videos that will help all of us to do things better.

We are in the process of purchasing equipment from someone moving in on Phase 3. They have given us a good price and we look forward to using their equipment and working with them in the shop. Their equipment is newer and better than what we now have.

Treasurer's Reports (Paul Wathen)

Rose Villa Residents' Association Treasurer's Report

For the month ending April 30, 2022

Employee Holiday Fund

Beginning balance		\$11,329.74
Deposits and other credits	\$2,562.46	
Checks and other debits	\$589.90	\$1,972.56
Ending balance		\$13,302.30

Treasurer

Residents' Association Council

2022 Report

<u>Committee Name</u>		March 31, 2022
Garden Committee		\$2,619.69
Choir		\$2,054.18
Wood Shop		\$3,342.68
Treasure House		\$1,048.10
Sewing & Craft		\$1,465.66
Library Committee		\$6,219.69
ECF Party Fund		\$129.11
Green Team		\$675.07
Community Activity Fund		\$10,184.04
Totals Balance:		\$27,738.22

TREASURER'S REPORT ON FINANCIAL REPORTING STATUS

Because financial reports are prepared on a quarterly basis, the reports I am presenting in May are for the first quarter of 2022 and are therefore of limited value. I am working with the business office to restructure the accounting procedures in order to produce reports on a current basis and in a more accessible format.

No reports submitted

Communication Committee (Marilyn Gottschall)
Community Garden (Dave Dobak)
Food Think Tank (Gretchen Holden)
Health Services Update (Erin Cornell)
iDream Committee (Joan Clark)
Sewing and Quilting Studio (Pam Duren)
Solarium Worship (Bud Robinson)
Tuesday Market (Carolyn Bailey)
UNA-USA (Kay Schmerber)

